Minutes of the meeting of
Riccall Parish Council

held on 

26 September 2022

at the Methodist Church

Attending: Cllrs Keen (Chair), Dawson, Morton, Nuttall, Owens (part), Tatterton, and Marston.
District Cllr Duggan, County Cllr Duckett  

Apologies: Cllrs Adamson, Wiles and Owens

In attendance: Glenda Foster

The meeting was opened at 19.30 by the Chairman.
75/22
Apologies and Declarations of Interest
Apologies were received in advance from Cllrs Adamson, Wiles and Owens and reasons accepted.  
A declaration of interest was stated by one member relating to agenda item 89/22. 
76/22    To accept and adopt the minutes of the meeting
It was RESOLVED to accept and adopt the following minutes:

Full Council meeting held on 18th July 2022 
Admin & Finance meeting held on 5th September 2022.  
It was noted that the minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15th August 2022 were not included and would be added to the next full council meeting agenda.
77/22
Report of progress and updates since the last meeting

Update from County and District Councillors
Cllr Duckett mentioned the Investment Zone mini budget and stated that North Yorkshire can apply for funds. Updates will be provided when available. 
Cllr Duggan mentioned £600 was available in his Community Fund which residents could apply for. He had also received an invitation to visit Swish Yorkshire which Cllr Duckett and the Chairman also intended to attend. Once further information was received it would be forwarded onto the Chairman who will circulate to Council and ask if it should be included in October’s agenda. 
Cllr Duckett advised she has County money to be shared between Barlby and Riccall. A form is available for applications. 

Cllr Duggan and Cllr Duckett left the meeting at 19.47.

. 

Update from NY Police
The latest report dated 24th August from the local Police Representative was included as part of the Admin report. 
Report from the Admin Assistant which had been circulated in advance
· Facebook – Fusion working on Business page. Admin has supplied dates/subjects which we would like to transfer over. 

· Replacement keys for notice boards have been progressed (Chairman).

· Updates have been placed on the website including the CIL annual report. Self-training is ongoing (Chairman is also involved).  Several tickets have been put in to “Myparishcouncil” for advice. 

· Media training was undertaken on 25th July.

· Traffic Census Camera on LP 88 Landing Lane – response from Area 7 – 

We have received a response from our road lighting team who have advised that they were not aware of this camera being placed. They stated they are often placed without permission and have stated that now the camera has been removed there is nothing further they can do. 

· Piece of equipment left on Jubilee Sports Field reported by Litter Collector – reported to relevant person. 

· No response yet from Inspector Wedgewood in relation to letter sent.

· Contact made with PAT testing company re the office at Regen. Testing will be booked in as it was missed last time. Dates suggested but awaiting response. 

· Cllr Duggan has a small pot of money for organisations in the village to apply for. Details will be posted on social media. 

· SL14 and SL45 have been reported and now fixed.

· Traffic lights (red light) on Station Road reported not working to NYCC.

· Litter bin in Station Road, opposite the road into Mount Park, has gone. There is the rusted stump of its post in the ground - assumed it has fallen over, and SCC have taken it away.  Has been passed onto Contract Management Team – awaiting response.
· Do Cllrs receive NALC reports? Cllrs should have signed up to YLCA notifications. Please let me know if you are not receiving them. Do you want NALC circulations forwarding? 

· Rough sleeper count sent.

· Co-option notices have been removed – currently still on social media.

· New Cllr induction information is being reviewed.

· Information booklets for Councils have been requested from YLCA. 

· Contact made with SDAVS who have provided template Media/social media Policy

· To do work on the action log is outstanding/ongoing.

Police update

Last update received from PC Morris in July – 

I understand that there has been a further incident of damage at the park which you reported on 26th July (Ref 12220130779) – I also copied you into an email sent to me by a local resident about broken glass on Checker Lane.

I have been on annual leave since the 19th of July so have been unable to make contact with regards this latest incident – I believe some of my colleagues may have informed you that I would be in touch without checking when I was actually next on duty hence the delay!

With regards to the anti-social behaviour in Riccall I have requested increased patrols in the village and requested that groups of youths are engaged with which is ongoing and has been carried out. I know there has been issue with the abandoned houses near the Environment Agency depot so have requested patrols around this area also. I have also been in contact with the Environment Agency themselves requesting that the houses are properly boarded up and am disappointed that to date this has not been carried out given the attraction the remote abandoned houses will be to youths.

I am happy however to report that your report to the Police on 26th July is the only report of ASB/Damage etc we have received for Riccall in the last 30 days so hopefully the increased patrols are doing the job. I have also carried out a leaflet drop around the primary school asking for residents to be vigilant with regards youths getting onto the school property and using the swimming pool which historically has been an issue during the school holidays – again we have not received any reports of trespass at the school which is positive.

If you require anything further, please do not hesitate to get in contact with me. PC Neil Morris.

From Admin – the leaflet mentioned above has been passed on to the allotment holders behind the school so they can report anything to Council or direct to police. 

78/22
Matters from Public Participation

A request had been made seeking permission to connect power to Riccall United FC container on the jubilee field. Council discussed the issues surrounding this and alternative suggestions. Lead Cllr to draft an email response and send to Admin.

A resident had reported that the pavement on the corner of Silver Street and Main Street is in poor disrepair. Admin will report. 

Mole hills at the park were reported.

The bench on Back Lane was reported in need of work. Admin will arrange repair.

The traffic lights had been reported as not working. 
The notice board at the park is still missing two pieces of perspex on two sides. Admin will arrange repair.

The walk information boards had been reported as covered in moss. Admin will arrange cleaning. 
79/22
Correspondence

79/22 (a) Correspondence requiring decisions:

Citizens Advice asking for a donation
It was RESOLVED that the same amount as was donated last year would be given so long as it was not above £100.
Dog waste bag dispensers
Discussion took place as to whether dog bag dispensers should be made available.  It was RESOLVED that due to a variety of reasons these would not be provided. 
79/22 (b) Correspondence for information only:

None.
79/22 (c) Late Correspondence –to note only

Local Plan. A reminder was given. E-mails regarding this have been circulated.
Speed table/cushions at Kelfield Road.

Lead Cllr will contact the residents involved to inform them of the latest information from the Project Engineer at North Yorkshire. 
80/22      Accounts

Account and payments details had been circulated in advance of the meeting. Council agreed to pay these. 
Two members of Admin and Finance Committee confirmed their availability to authorise payments for September. 

To approve payments for September 2022. An update on the budget position and a bank    reconciliation.  


The acting RFO noted the following points:

The second external auditor has now sent information onto the Senior Auditor. There were several questions regarding publication on the website which the lead Cllr would respond to this week. 

Virgin money has now been transferred to Lloyds.   The Virgin account is still live as some interest may still be due. 

We are 46% through our budget year and spent 42.4% of our budget. 

Savings had been made with staffing costs.  However, more money had been spent on VAS (£7800) which was not in the budget, and the Methodist Church project ((£10,000).

The Precept money should be in the account by 27th September.

It was noted that there had been an unexpected fault found with the flooring of the Methodist Church with an estimated repair cost of £1800.  An agreement had been made with the vendor that they would contribute half of the cost. 
Council was advised that the Church project costs were approximately £2000 over budget to compensate for unforeseen problems. Council approved the additional costs.  One Cllr extended his declaration of interest in this item. 

It was anticipated that the purchase of the Church may be able to be completed before the next full Council meeting in October.  Therefore, delegated powers were requested as funds will need to be transferred to the solicitor. 

It was RESOLVED to approve the delegated powers to the Working Group. 

It was mentioned that no paperwork had been received yet for the defibrillator at the village institute. 

	Accounts Submitted for payment September 2022
	
	

	
	

	Date

 

Cheque or Transfer Ref

Amount

Payee

 

TR

469

Clerk / RFO

 

TR

470

Lengthsman

 

TR

471

Litter Collector

 

TR

472

Admin Assistant

4/9/22

TR

473

 £            5.99 

 B. Keen       Inv DS-ASE-INV-GB-2022-312616574 

4/9/22

TR

474

 £            9.69 

 B. Keen       Inv DS-ASE-INV-GB-2022-312616567 

4/9/22

TR

475

 £            5.99 

 B. Keen       Inv DS-ASE-INV-GB-2022-312616403 

4/9/22

TR

476

 £            8.49 

 B. Keen                  Ord 203-2225597-7273116 

7/9/22

TR

477

 £          18.96 

 Fusion  Inv 12074 

9/9/22

TR

478

 £        240.00 

 Rialtas Inv 30064 

12/9/22

TR

479

 £        962.25 

 Crescent Architects Inv 100-496 

14/9/22

TR

480

 £        354.18 

 HMRC 

20/9/22

TR

481

 £          90.00 

 Litter Collector Steve Golton 

23/9/22

TR

482

 £        384.00 

 Asbestos Audit Environmental Ser Inv AAR-18105 

24/9/22

TR

483

 £        624.00 

 JSL Building Contractor         Inv 0262 

26/9/22

TR

484

 £        393.75 

 npower Business Solutions            Inv 04649013 

14/9/22

DD

26

 £          42.24 

 Chess                    Inv 4539421 

2/9/22

SO

27

 £     1,438.49 

 Shed grounds maintenance          Inv 23732 

Total

 £     6,368.89 

Receipts not Banked

 £                -   

VM old (live) asset replacement account

VM Project account balance after the payment run should be

      £72,159.40 

Unity current account balance after the payment run should be

      £94,544.20 

Lloyds asset replace account balance after the payment run should be

      £64,881.90 


	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


It was RESOLVED to authorise the payments. 
81/22 Planning

(a) Planning applications granted/Refused by Selby DC 

            2022/0679/HPA - 43 Station Rise, Riccall, Selby -  Granted
            2022/0737/HPA - 16 Nova Scotia Way, Riccall -  Granted
            2022/0607/HPA - 8 Hawthorns, Riccall -  Granted
            (b) To consider the following planning applications: 

           
2022/0471/COU  1, King Rudding Lane  
The lead Cllr’s report was read. No problems were identified. Therefore, the proposal was to raise no objections. It was RESOLVED to accept the proposal.

            2022/0857/HPA 16, Station Rise Riccall  

No major concerns were raised by the lead Cllr; however, the issue of off-road parking was mentioned. It was RESOVLED to accept the proposal with no objectons, however the parking concern would be noted. 

Cllr Owens joined the meeting at 20.22.

            2022/1060/TPO  25 York Rd Riccall 

The lead Cllr did not foresee any issues with this application. However, it was hoped that access to other gardens would be permitted if required due to the tree roots. It was RESOLVED to accept the proposal.    
            (c) Other planning matters
2022/0622/FUL Stones 4 Homes retrospective email circulated.

There were no objections. 

A19 layby refreshments annual licence was to be renewed.  

There were no objections. 
82/22   Reports and Consulation
A report was read out on the grazing cattle.  The lead Cllr was still working on the issue. 
A brief update was given regarding the hedge letters issued in the village. It had proved successful and was ongoing.

36 Kelfield Road – the lead Cllr advised that the marestail had been chopped down, sprayed and killed at garden level. It had been requested that SDC put in writing that the conifers did not belong to them and that they could be removed. It was noted the delay in re-letting was due to obtaining tradesmen to undertake work within the allocated budget. 

Barriers at the park – a discussion took place regarding getting the plinths in situ and the barrier fitted. It was also mentioned that the existing concrete block would be moved by the same contractor who was installing the plinths.  Lead Cllr to recommend an alternative location for the block.  It was RESOVLED to progress the work according to the plan mentioned. 

83/22
Recreational / H & S update
Update from Admin
· Awaiting Ashfields to set a date to fit new chain on basket swing – new set of chains and shackles will be £400.00 including fitting plus vat.  Are there any other works which could be carried out at the same time from the HAGS report/recent issues so the travel would be more worthwhile for the company?  Awaiting advice/suggestions from Lead Cllr. 

· Bins have not yet been ordered due to possibility of repairing rather than replacing (Cllr Nuttall consulting with Lengthsman).

· Abbey Landscapes - park works still on hold. Although the concrete block has been moved, the clearance is 1.90m and his trailer is 2.10m. Work really needs to be undertaken in September or October at the latest. 

· Litter Collector has reported damaged matting under froghouse.  Mentioned to Lengthsman but this is on the list for Abbey Landscapes to do once access to the park has been resolved.

· Signage company has been contacted regarding updating the park entrance sign. They have the original version so can use it to create a new sign. Awaiting proof. 
· Lengthsman’s recent work requested/completed:
1. Broken down small tree on village green.
2. Notice board removed and taken to pieces. Reassembled with new Perspex and corner braces. 
3. Jubilee fencing – can fix the areas requiring attention.

4. Methodist Church work – happy to look with lead Cllr. 
5. Car park signage to be completed along roadside.
6. Froghouse matting.
7. Lengthsman has list and more work will be added once the latest HAGS report has been reviewed.
The lead Cllr and Admin will work together on issues raised in the latest HAGS report. 
Discussion took place regarding the bark underneath the zip wire and tensioning the wire. Admin will arrange for the bark to be aeriated, along with replacing a kick board and removing weeds.
A tag was mentioned which was seen in various places in the park.  Images and details will be forwarded onto the police again. 

84/22 Noise and Speed Survey
As the lead Cllr was not present no discussion took place. Going forward, any issues could be passed onto the County Councillor.
85/22 Heronby
An e-mail had been circulated by the action group, Working Together (Escrick).
A discussion took place regarding Heronby which had now been placed as first choice for a new housing settlement.  The Council had originally objected to the proposal and comments were sent 18 months ago. It was agreed it was important to listen to local residents’ views. Therefore, it was proposed to organise a public meeting at the Village Institute and ask both parties, Working Together action group and a Forbes Adam representative to attend.  RPC could then prepare flyers and undertake a leaflet drop in the village. It was RESOLVED to accept this proposal. 
86/22    CCTV
The lead Cllr advised after further correspondence with Yorkshire Water that it would not be possible to use electricity from the water tower to power CCTV.   The lead Cllr will look at other options and report back. 
87/22   Admin & Finance
An update from A&F - actions from the minutes:

The internal audit was not undertaken as the audit sheets and minutes were unavailable.

The issue of speeding up meetings by use of a timer was mentioned.

Two grant applications had recently been rejected due to them not meeting the criteria.

Policy updates – to be raised at the next meeting as to how these can be progressed.  The lead Cllr will review and make some suggestions at another meeting. 

The Risk Management document has been modified. 

Co-option will be discussed in Private Session.

88/22   Fields in Trust

The lead Cllr was continuing to get the six areas of land registered. It was suggested it may be appropriate to ask a solicitor to progress this, as the process was time consuming.  The lead of the Church working group will contact the solicitors who are dealing with the purchase of the church who may be able to assist with this matter.  It was mentioned that assistance with funds for this could be requested from the County Councillor’s pot of money mentioned under item 77/22.
89/22   Church Update
The lead Cllr raised the following points:
A proposal for a resolution for Council to agree that the Chairman is allowed to sign associated paperwork on behalf of RPC to be recorded in the minutes.  It was RESOLVED to accept this proposal. A copy of the minutes will be forwarded to the solicitors. 
The issue of the flooring was briefly raised as it was already discussed under item 80/22.
The British Gas agreement is due to end in the middle of November.  If it is not renewed it will go onto a variable tariff.  It was RESOVLED to let it run and seek a new supplier in due course. 

90/22 Minor Items for the next Agenda
Defibrillator

Staffing issues – under Confidential Business.

Please let the Chairman or Admin know of any additional items during the next week.

91/22 Confidential Business

The Chairman took the meeting into private session at 21.45.

A co-option recommendation was put forward to accept the two applicants who had been interviewed by members of Admin and Finance Committee. It was RESOVLED to accept the proposal.  Relevant paperwork will be arranged and the new members will be invited to the next meeting in October.
YLCA asked if we still wanted a locum Clerk advertisement featuring in the White Rose.   It had been agreed to keep this on until after this meeting. 

As staffing would form a major part of the next meeting, it was acknowledged that only essential items would be included on the next agenda. 
The Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the meeting at 21.56. 
